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                                                     FADE IN:

EXT. TICKLE WISP HILL - DAY

RAZZLE, the spunky main character and MISSY, his cute and 
charming girlfriend are FROLICKING in a FIELD. They are DINKY-
DOOPS, an innocent race of creatures who only know love and 
kindness. They each grab a TICKLE WISP and start tickling 
each other. Before their tickling turns into something more 
intimate they are interrupted by JAMJAM, their goofy pal. All 
three are in High School and are friends.

JamJam tells them they better hurry if they want to watch him 
in THE BIG RACE. Razzle asks him if he is worried running so 
much before he must race, but JamJam tells him he is the 
fastest Dinky-Doop who ever lived! He takes off.

EXT. HIGH SCHOOL TRACK FIELD

Razzle and Missy SKIP into the bleachers holding hands. They 
watch as JamJam wins the race. Everyone cheers. 

Razzle expresses he wishes he could be that fast or at least 
that good at something. Missy is shocked, Dinky-Doops aren’t 
supposed to even be capable of jealousy or hatred! Razzle 
changes the subject.

INT. BOWLING ALLEY - NIGHT

Razzle, Missy, and JamJam are all out celebrating JamJam’s 
victory.

INT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE

Razzle comes home late to see his GRANDFATHER waiting for 
him. The Grandfather tells Razzle he shouldn’t spend so much 
time with Missy, that his body will be going through changes. 
Razzle ignores the old man. Grandfather warns him something 
bad will happen very soon!

EXT. TOWN CENTER - DAY

Razzle meets up with Missy. They are watching the PARADE for 
CELEBRATION DAY. The town is celebrating when Razzle’s dad 
defeated POODLE-PISS, an evil being known as a MAR-GLOP who 
attacked the town TEN YEARS AGO. 



Razzle says he doesn’t understand how the town can be so 
happy and expresses anger he didn’t grow up without a dad.

FLASHBACK TO:

EXT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE - FRONT LAWN - DAY

Razzle plays with his dad.

BACK TO:

EXT. TOWN CENTER

Missy is again shocked by Razzle’s behavior but before she 
mentions it THE MAYOR calls Razzle up to the stage to accept 
THE KEY TO THE CITY.

As Razzle starts his speech, Poodle-Piss ATTACKS the town. He 
is followed by his loyal MARIONETTE MINIONS, sentient puppet 
like henchmen. 

The town is defenseless. They have no weapons or police 
force. Razzle’s Grandfather comes out and briefly fights 
Poodle-Piss, before he is defeated. 

Razzle kneels over his Grandfather’s mortally wounded body as 
he apologizes for not being able to tell Razzle about his 
past. Poodle-Piss laughs knowing Razzle doesn’t know his 
“true purpose.” 

Poodle-Piss gives the towns people a deadline of 24 HOURS to 
gather 100 SCRUMPTLE BERRIES, the town’s most DELICIOUS and 
RARE food. He leaves, LAUGHING. 

EXT. GRAVEYARD

Razzle stands over his Grandfather’s grave, sulking. The 
Mayor approaches and explains they need to talk. 

INT. THE MAYOR’S HOUSE

The Mayopr hands Razzle THE BOOK OF KNOWLEDGE OF MAGIC AND OF 
TECHNOLOGY AND OF OTHER REALLY BAD THINGS. He explains how 
Razzle is part of a Guardian Bloodline with the power to 
understand and use magic to help keep the town safe.
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INT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE - NIGHT

Razzle flips through the book and is greeted by his DEAD 
GHOST DAD. His Ghost Dad explains everything to him. Razzle 
is different than most Dinky-Doops. He has the ability to use 
magic, both good and bad, in order to save the town. This 
responsibility and burden is what his Bloodline must carry 
with them. He explains their Bloodline has the ability to 
transform into beasts if they need to, but that 
transformation can not ever be reversed. 

Razzle asks about technology and his Ghost Dad explains that 
technology is forbidden. Once long ago the town had very 
advanced technology but almost was destroyed by it. 

Razzle, overwhelmed by all this, runs outside.

EXT. MISSY’S HOUSE

Razzle sneaks Missy outside. They run into the night.

EXT. TICKLE WISP HILL

Razzle explains everything to Missy. She understands he must 
transform to fight Poodle-Piss. Razzle is angry she doesn’t 
want him to stay. She gets scared by his anger and he 
apologizes. JamJam once again interrupts, racing up the hill 
telling them the town could not gather the 100 Scrumptle 
Berries. They are all going to flee the town. 

Razzle tells JamJam that he knows what he must do. He kisses 
Missy and runs home.

INT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE

Razzle studies his book furiously while being haunted by his 
Ghost Dad. Despite his Ghost Dad’s protests, Razzle uses Good 
Magic AND technology in just the right ratio to make THE 
ULTIMATE WEAPON. He reveals... ROBOT UNICORN!

Upon activation, Robot Unicorn lights up and bursts out of 
the house by crashing through the wall. It never uses a door.

EXT. TOWN CENTER

Robot Unicorn VIOLENTLY attacks the Marionette Minions who 
stayed behind to guard the town. It attacks using rainbows, 
butterflies, its hooves, sparkles, dashes, and other magic. 
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But all of the attacks are very VIOLENT and BLOODY. The 
minions run in fear and horror. 

CUT TO:

EXT. TOWN CENTER - DAY

The town sees Robot Unicorn standing triumphantly in its 
bloody aftermath. At first they look horrified, but a SLOW 
CLAP leads to a CELEBRATION.

Robot Unicorn however runs off to find more minions.

EXT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE - FRONT LAWN

The Mayor and the townsfolk greet Razzle to congratulate him. 
Surely Robot Unicorn will defeat Poodle-Piss!

EXT. WOODS

Robot Unicorn kills a minion.

INT. TOWN HALL

Razzle talks about Robot Unicorn and his purpose, to protect 
the town.

EXT. RIVER

Robot Unicorn hunts another minion down.

INT. PRE-SCHOOL

Razzle poses with some kids for a photo-op. 

INT. BAR - NIGHT

A minion very poorly disguised as a Dinky-Doop is killed by 
Robot Unicorn. 

INT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE

Razzle proposes to Missy. She accepts and the two spend all 
night making sweet, sweet love.
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EXT. TOWN CENTER - DAY

The Town holds another PARADE and Celebration Day, but this 
time for Razzle. 

INT. POODLE-PISS’S CASTLE

Robot Unicorn breaks into Poodle-Piss’s fortress and 
confronts him. Poodle-Piss is backed into a corner, but 
somehow convinces Robot Unicorn to join his side and uses 
Evil Magic on it.

EXT. TOWN CENTER

Razzle once again goes to accept THE KEY TO THE CITY. And 
once again his speech is interrupted, but this time by HEAVY 
METAL ROBOT UNICORN, the evil version. The town experiences 
another slaughtering. 

As HMRU is about to kill Razzle, JamJam taunts it. JamJam 
tells Razzle he will run as far and as fast as he can to buy 
some time. HMRU follows JamJam as he runs away.

INT. JAMJAM’S HOUSE

JamJam enters his house in a PANIC. He tells his PARENTS he 
knows that for his graduation present they got him ULTRA-
SHOES, which allow him to run EVEN FASTER! He tells them he 
needs them NOW! They tell him he must wait.

Just then HMRU bursts in and TRAMPLES them. JamJam runs 
around looking for the shoes as HMRU sloppily DESTROYS his 
house. JamJam finally finds them and runs outside.

EXT. JAMJAM’S HOUSE

JamJam puts on the shoes. He once again taunts HMRU, who 
bends the fire burning the house using its mind. HMRU stomps 
the ground, huffs and puffs smoke, then CHASES JamJam out of 
the town. 

INT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE

Razzle enters his home followed by Missy. He tells her he 
thinks if he can defeat Poodle-Piss it will end his control 
on Robot Unicorn. 
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INT. POODLE-PISS’S CASTLE

Razzle confronts Poodle-Piss. Poodle-Piss explains everything 
to Razzle. He reveals he in fact used to be a Dinky-Doop! He 
even reveals he used to be Razzle’s brother!!!

FLASHBACK TO:

EXT. RAZZLE’S HOUSE - FRONT LAWN

Razzle playing with his dad. Camera PANS over to reveal 
Poodle-Piss in his Dinky-Doop form, standing alone jealous of 
the attention Razzle is getting. 

BACK TO:

INT. POODLE-PISS’S CASTLE

Poodle-Piss explains one day poodle piss rained from the sky 
onto him and the other Dinky-Doops made fun of him, so he 
transformed and started killing them all. Their dad was 
forced to transform too in order to fight him. Poodle-Piss 
defeated their dad but was wounded and retreated here. He 
tried creating technology but without the book as a guide the 
best he could do was the Marionette Minions. He injected them 
with evil magic and they became his henchmen. He plans to 
destroy the town regardless of how many Scrumptle Berries 
they got.

Just then, HMRU BURSTS through the wall with a DEAD JamJam on 
its horn. It shakes the corpse off. Razzle and Poodle-Piss 
both try to convince HMRU/RU to join their side and try to 
use different magic spells or bribes. HMRU gets confused and 
shuts down. As it reboots it turns back to normal.

Robot Unicorn, with the help of Razzle, DEFEATS Poodle-Piss.

EXT. TOWN CENTER

The Town celebrates its third Celebration Day this week. As 
Razzle accepts THE KEY TO THE CITY hopefully for the last 
time, he explains Robot Unicorn is meant to protect the town 
and should be back to normal now that Poodle-Piss is dead. 

Thinking Robot Unicorn will say something like “Protect the 
town” he asks it what its main purpose is... Robot Unicorn 
stares blankly with its pure white eyes into the crowd. It 
responds 
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ROBOT UNICORN
Robot Unicorn... ATTACK!

Robot Unicorn has no soul. It attacks the defenseless 
townsfolk as they run SCREAMING. Razzle realizes no matter 
what kind of magic you use on technology, good or bad, it 
must be told EXPLICITLY what to do... and Razzle only 
PROGRAMMED Robot Unicorn to Attack.

Missy comes up to Razzle and says she is scared for her 
and... THEIR BABY! Robot Unicorn attacks her and corners her. 
Razzle has no choice but to TRANSFORM into his GUARDIAN BEAST 
FORM, known as RAZZLE DAZZLE. 

Razzle Dazzle DEFEATS Robot Unicorn in an EPIC BATTLE. 

Missy tells Razzle she wants him to stay. He explains now 
that he has transformed he is too dangerous. He must leave. 
He hopes their child will never have to do the same.

With a tear in his eye, he flies away, vowing never to come 
back...

INT. AQUA TEEN HUNGER FORCE LIVING ROOM

Camera ZOOMS OUT to reveal MASTER SHAKE is holding a big 
MAGNIFYING GLASS at MEATWAD’S mouth. Shake tells a shocked 
FRYLOCK he knew this wasn’t normal. Meatwad asks if he has 
cavities. Frylock says he needs to run some tests. 

CUT TO:

INT. AQUA TEEN HUNGER FORCE BEDROOM

Meatwad is STRAPPED down in a CHAIR while Shake is about to 
drill into his teeth using a POWER DRILL. Frylock is off on 
the side looking into a MICROSCOPE. CARL enters. 

CARL
I don’t even want to know...

Just then Robot Unicorn CRASHES through the wall. It RAINBOW 
BLAST DECAPITATES Carl. Shake and Frylock run away in horror. 
Meatwad is left SCREAMING for help in his chair. Robot 
Unicorn stands triumphantly!

CUT TO BLACK. 
(OR ‘RAINBOW’)

THE END

7.



8.


